Minutes - Aspen Grove Condominium Association Annual Meeting

Adult Clubhouse - Northstar Rec Center

10 a.m.

September 4, 2011
The meeting was called to order at 10:05 a.m. Members in attendance introduced themselves. It was determined that a quorum was in place through members in attendance and ballots held by the Association’s Secretary. 

Minutes of the September 5, 2010 Annual Meeting were approved with a correction. 
The Board of Directors and management personnel were introduced as follows:



Bob Thornton – President



Bill Ireton – Vice President



Jim Steeb – Secretary



Liz Reagor – Treasurer



Bill Hoffman – Director at large



Peter Miller – Property Manager/Inspector of Election



Sandy Miller – Assistant Inspector of Election

The Assistant Inspector of Election began counting ballots for the Board of Directors election. 
Attorney Mike Brown from the law firm of Stoel Rives gave a litigation update that included the following:
1.  His west coast law firm has been working on the case since May 2011. Previously the case was being handled by attorneys Branden Bickel and Robert Aune out the Bay Area. The Association is suing East West Partners entities, CNL, and Trimont Land Company.  

2.  The history of the pond and reasons for the litigation were explained. The pond was installed in 2004/2005 as part of the new Village construction. It was originally designed to be temporary and collect hardscape runoff as part of the “Best Management Practices” of the Village construction. It was to be a detention pond that was to only hold upwards of 6” of water before drying out.  During excavation for the first new Village building springs were hit. The pond has been used to collect the runoff from the springs since that time. It is now full 9-10 months of the years. 
3.  In 2008, East West Partners installed a sub surface infiltration system was in the parking lot above the pond along with a low flow drainage system in the pond.
4.  Placer County relied upon the pond design with a 12 hour draw down time. This unfortunately didn’t work. 
5.  After the 2008 fix the developer did nothing else to mitigate the leaking retention pond. Their response to requests to repair the leaking pond was, “Sue us.”
6.  Court ordered mediation is set for September 19th while a trial date is now set for October 11, 2011. 
7.  The purpose of the litigation is to have the damages that were caused by the leaking pond repaired. These include spalling block foundations and lost fir and aspen trees from immersion in the pond water. 

8.  The Board wants the pond moved to another location. Engineers are coming up with a proposed “fix” to the problem. 
Mr. Ireton gave a Village parking lot bio-swale and detention pond update that included the following:

1. In 2004 he began working with consulting hydrologists and the developer to correct the leaking pond problem. 

2. While he did lots of ground work and record keeping on the ponds condition and water outflow onto Aspen Grove property, he didn’t quite know what to do with this data. Since Mr. Brown’s involvement in the case the research has been used properly in the case. 
3. The pond continues to leak at this time. There have been no changes since the developer’s final fix in 2008. The leakage onto Aspen Grove property has possibly been more pronounced with this last year’s heavy winter.

4. While the pond was originally designed to be used as a temporary runoff site to comply with the BMPs of the Village construction assurances were made by EWP’s architect in the project that the Association would never see more than 6” of water in the pond during runoff events. 
5. A retention pond is to take one time water events. It will fill with water, the water will then percolate into the earth, and the pond will then dry out. 

6. A detention pond on the other hand accepts all underground runoff and remains saturated. It never dries out. 

7. Over $525k has been spent on consultants and legal fees regarding the retention pond since 2004. 

Mr. Thornton gave the President’s report that included the following:

1. The Board has been forced to look at the entire cash flow model of the Association’s revenue after realizing heavy winter expenses along with high litigation costs. This resulted in the levying of an emergency assessment of $3,000 on every association member. The Assessment is due October 1, 2011. 
2. While $20k was originally budgeted for painting of the block walls this year, this amount has been redirected to painting and staining of selected siding on buildings in the middle portion of the property. 
3. It was determined that 4 different areas in the tower buildings had rotten sections from water intrusion. The contractor had to tear out sections of siding and framing up to the third floor to make the repairs that were drawn up by an engineer. Additional drywall repairs to the interior were necessary. 
4. Ice dam flashing issues are being addressed on buildings. A corner of a building has been removed for leak repairs. 

5. The Board is looking at alternative security service providers to better enforce the day skier parking issue. At present no better alternative has been found to Northstar Security. 

Mr. Miller gave the financial report that included the following:

1. At the end of August the Association had a negative balance of over $11k in the operating account and over $387k in the reserve fund. The emergency assessment due October 1st will add $540k to the operating account. After 10 months of the current fiscal year expenses exceed revenues by over $192k. Items over budget include legal expenses of over $335k, retention pond monitoring expenses of over $33k, sow removal of over $148k, and bad debt of over $3k. 

2. Recently the Board of Directors approved the budget for fiscal 2012. In 2012 the budget will increase 10.78% with monthly assessments increasing between $20 to $35 depending on the unit size.  

3. In fiscal 2012 the Board of Directors may be required to approve a second emergency assessment depending on the outcome of mediation and/or trial.   

4. Due to the need to repay loans from the reserve fund to the operating fund, a reduced amount is being allocated to the reserve fund from the operating account in fiscal 2012.  
5. The Board of Directors recently approved a loan from the Replacement Reserve fund to the operating fund to cover shortfalls in the operating account from heavy winter expenses and litigation. The loan was approved in the amount of $200,000 at the August 3, 2011 Board of Directors meeting.
6. Beginning with the 2013 budget the Board will use a 10 year average to determine snow removal budget amounts. 
Mrs. Reagor presented the following resolution that was moved, seconded, and passed by the membership:

Resolved, that any excess of membership income over membership expenses, for the year ended October 31, 2011, as defined in the IRA Reg. 1.277-1, shall be applied against the subsequent tax year membership assessment for operations or common area replacements, as provided by IRS Rev. Ruling 70-604.

 Mr. Thornton gave the maintenance report that included the following items:

The meter room doors were replaced on all buildings this year. 

1. Flashing problems in certain corners of siding have contributed to some dry rot issues. A diverter is being installed in some areas to remedy the problem. 

2. A heavier duty splitter has been designed for installation over the plumbing vents on the roofs. Many of the stainless steel splitters currently installed on roofs have been crushed down and deformed from years of ice and heavy snow falling on them. 
3. Some pathway asphalt repairs will be done this fall. 

4. Approximately 75% of the defensible space program work has been completed this year. Additional work will be done between Aspen Grove and Northstar Drive with the NCSD’s Measure E dollars. Additional fuels reduction work in the interior of the property will be done next spring at association expense.
5. At the Board meeting following the Annual Meeting the Board will finalize lists of allowed and not allowed personal property in the common area and the exclusive use common area.
Mr. Thornton gave the architectural upgrade report that included the following:
1. All that is left of the upgrade project is completion of the painting of the buildings’ trim and fascia. It will be spread over the next three to four years along with staining of the siding. 
Mr. Hoffman reported on activities of the committee to create a Master Plan of future improvements for Aspen Grove. The committee is comprised of five owners and himself. They are compiling ideas that will be put into a survey to the membership to determine the level of importance. Landscaping, signage, recycling, tree planting, foundation painting, and mutt mitt installation will be items listed for owners to provide their comments and levels of importance for implementation at Aspen Grove. 

The following owner comments were made on items not on the Agenda:
1. It was requested that temporary barriers be set up in the Village parking lot to prevent people from setting up camp on the ski back. Mr. Miller will talk to the Northstar General Manager’s assistant about having this done. 

2. The recycling container in the Village is moving closer to Aspen Grove. Mr. Miller will talk to the Northstar General Manager’s assistant about having it moved farther away. 
3. It was asked if the Association was involved in the invasive weed abatement program. Thistles should be removed two years before they go to see. It was suggested that a committee be formed to address this issue. 
4. Questions were asked about the emergency assessment. It met the criteria of an emergency assessment with the Board and did not go out to a vote with the membership. Owners who can not pay the full amount by October 1, 2011 should present a payment plan to the Board for approval. 

Election results for the 2011 / 2012 Board of Directors were announced as follows:

Bill Hoffman

78 votes


Bill Ireton

83


Liz Reagor

80


Jim Steeb

75


Bob Thornton
80

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 11:55 a.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

Peter Miller

Property Manager
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